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MINUTES 
 

Meeting: Trowbridge Area Board 

Place: Conference Suite - County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, BA14 8JN 

Date:  Thursday 5 December 2024 

Start Time: 6.30 pm 

Finish Time: 8.15 pm 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to: Ellen Ghey - Democratic Services 

Officer - Ellen.Ghey@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 

In Attendance: 
 

Wiltshire Councillors 
 
Cllr Jo Trigg, Lambrok (Chairman) 

Cllr Stewart Palmen, Central (Vice-Chairman) 
Cllr Mel Jacob, Paxcroft 
Cllr Edward Kirk, Adcroft 

Cllr Antonio Piazza, Drynham 
Cllr Horace Prickett, Southwick 

Cllr David Vigar, Grove 
  
 

Wiltshire Council Officers 
  

Caroline LeQuesne – Engagement and Partnership Lead 
Ellen Ghey – Democratic Services Officer 

 

 
Total in attendance: 16 

 

 

 
 

 
 
 

 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
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Minute 
No.. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decisions 

50   Apologies 

 Apologies for absence from Members were received from: 
 

• Councillor Ernie Clark 
 

Further apologies were noted from: 
 

• Inspector Andy Lemon – Wiltshire Police  

 

51   Minutes 

 The minutes of the previous meeting held on 3 October 2024 were considered. 
 

Following which, it was: 
 

Resolved: 
 
The Area Board approved and signed the minutes of the previous meeting 

held on 3 October 2024 as a true and correct record. 
 

52   Declarations of Interest 

 In relation to Agenda Item 5, Area Board Funding, the following interests were 
declared: 
 

• Councillor Jo Trigg declared an Other Registrable Interest in respect of 
the grant for which Trowbridge Future was a beneficiary by virtue of her 

position as the Chair of Trustees. 

• Councillor Stewart Palmen declared an Other Registrable Interest in 
respect of the grant for which Trowbridge Future was a beneficiary by 

virtue of his position as a Trustee, and the grant related to Wiltshire Rural 
Music for which he is a representative of Wiltshire Council. 

 

53   Information Items 

 The following updates were provided through the Chair as per the agenda pack: 
 

• Wiltshire Local Transport Plan Consultation - Wiltshire Council 
Consultation Portal  

• Wiltshire Police Spot the Signs Campaign 

• Wiltshire Police VAWG Quarterly Update 

• Vaccine Confidence Training Sessions 

https://consult.wiltshire.gov.uk/kse/
https://consult.wiltshire.gov.uk/kse/
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• EV Chargers 

• Community First Update 

• Update from BSW Together (Integrated Care System) 

• Cost of Living Update 

 

54   Area Board Funding 

 The Area Board considered the following applications for funding: 
 

Community Area Grants: 
 

• Wiltshire Rural Music - £1,600 towards Wiltshire Rural Music Building 

Repairs  
 

On the motion of Councillor Mel Jacob, seconded by Councillor Horace Prickett, 
it was: 
 

Resolved: 
 

The Area Board awarded £1,600 to Wiltshire Rural Music for Wiltshire 
Rural Music Building Repairs. 
 

Reason – The application met the Community Area Grants Criteria. 
 

 
Young People Grants: 
 

• Sustainable Image Lac CIC - £2,460 towards Colour and Light Youth Art 
Programme 

 
During the discussion, the applicant explained that in tandem with Trowbridge 
Future they would advertise the programme throughout the local Secondary 

Schools in order to access a broad range of students, and they emphasised the 
importance of providing accessible creative experiences for all children and 

young people. In response to a query, the applicant confirmed that they would 
review their safeguarding policies ahead of the project and that an updated 
version would be sent to officers to ensure compliance. Members thanked the 

applicant for re-submitting their grant application with a further breakdown in 
costs associated with the programme. 

 
On the motion of Councillor Mel Jacob, seconded by Councillor David Vigar, it 
was: 

 
Resolved: 

 
The Area Board awarded £2,460 to Sustainable Image Lab CIC for the 
Colour and Light Youth Art Programme. 
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Resolved – The application met the Young People Grants Criteria. 
 

 

• The Pump Trowbridge CIC - £4,975 towards Future Sound of Trowbridge 

2025 
 
During the discussion, the applicant provided further details on the events with 

regard to attendance, performers, and the different ways in which young people 
could get involved such as mentoring in audio and lighting skills, and marketing 

and advertising opportunities. Members congratulated the recent 
accomplishment of the venue in being jointly awarded the “Outstanding 
Contribution to Grassroots Music” Award during the Music Venue Trust event in 

October 2024. 
 

On the motion of Councillor Antonio Piazza, seconded by Councillor Jo Trigg, it 
was: 
 

Resolved: 
 

The Area Board awarded £4,975 to The Pump Trowbridge CIC for the 
Future Sound of Trowbridge 2025. 
 

Reason – The application met the Young People Grants Criteria.  
 

55   Update on Neighbourhood Collaborative Model 

 Caroline LeQuesne, Engagement and Partnership Lead, provided an update on  
the Neighbourhood Collaborative Model.  
 

It was explained that the Neighbourhood Collaborative and the “Core20PLUS5” 
approach was designed to support Integrated Care Systems (ICS) in driving 
targeted action in healthcare inequalities improvement. “Core20PLUS5” was 

then broken down and explained as: 
 

Details Adults Young People 

 

“Core 20” -The most deprived 20% of the national population as identified 
by the Index of Multiple Deprivation 

 

 
“PLUS” - Population groups 
chosen by the ICS who 

experienced poorer-than-
average health access, 

experience, and/or outcomes, 
who may not be captured 

 
Wiltshire Specific 

Groups: 

 

• Gypsy Roma 

Travellers 

• Boaters 

 
Wiltshire Specific 

Groups: 

 

• Gypsy Roma 

Travellers 

• Boaters 
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within the Core20 alone and 

would benefit from a tailored 
healthcare approach. 
  

• Manual Workers 

(specifically 
those in minority 

groups) 
 

“5” - Key clinical areas of 
health inequalities nationally. 

 

• Maternity 

• Severe Mental 

Illness 

• Chronic 

Respiratory 
Disease 

• Early Cancer 
Diagnosis 

• Hypertension 
 

• Asthma 

• Diabetes 

• Epilepsy 

• Oral Health 

• Mental Health 
 

 
It was then explained that each Neighbourhood Collaborative was based on 

Primary Care Networks, with Trowbridge being its own. It was further explained 
that there was a Steering Group in place which connected leaders of different 

organisations in the public health space to work in tandem to support the 
improvement of health inequalities. The Steering Group also supports the local 
Neighbourhood Collaboratives which work to six core principles: 

 
1) Partnership Working 

2) Co-Production 
3) Whole Community Approach to Addressing Equality Gaps in Health and 

Wellbeing 

4) Integration to Create the Community Led Vision 
5) Enabling Volunteers and Staff to Thrive 

6) Creating a Movement for Change 
 
It was confirmed that the Trowbridge Neighbourhood Collaborative had its first 

meeting the week prior to the meeting in which attendees raised priority areas 
that they felt was most important for the Trowbridge community. It was 

highlighted that many of the areas were linked to cost-of-living issues which 
despite not necessarily being an area that the NHS would usually focus on , had 
significant repercussions on their services. 

 
During the discussion, points included: 

 

• It was confirmed that each Collaborative would choose a general area for 
a first project which could then be targeted more specifically durin g the 

Launch Programme. During this programme, as many professionals and 
front-line workers would be sought as possible to bring further 

experience, knowledge, and expertise to support the group in reaching 
their aims and making the most impact.  

• Members specifically highlighted concerns such as loneliness and 

isolation with older people, and lack of support for special guardians, 
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particularly financial support, who were often older people with limited 
income.  

• It was emphasised that the importance of the right interventions and 

ensuring that a broad range of voices were heard during the process and 
who could then communicate and promote the Collaborative’s messaging 

throughout their organisations and communities.  

• It was further emphasised that services should be accessible, particular 

for those residents who had limited technology literacy or where English 
was not their first language, to build their confidence in getting the right 
support needed. 

• The need to push for a stronger community spirit was highlighted and 
getting as many people involved as possible to ensure the success of any 

project undertaken by the Collaborative, and Members were encouraged 
to invite any appropriate groups or individuals to future meetings.  

• Finally, Members thanked officers for their hard work and were keen for 

further updates in the future. 
 

56   Area Board Priority Update 

 The Area Board received updates from the following Lead Councillors in respect 
of each of the local Area Board priorities: 
 

Councillor Jo Trigg – Youth Engagement, Employment, and Positive Activity 
 

• It was confirmed that Trowbridge Future were undertaking various Junior 
and Senior “Life-Skills Sessions” in areas such as budgeting and healthy 
relationships.  

• The Youth Forum had been established which comprised of Members of 
School Councils from the three main Secondary Schools and who had 

met twice. During the meetings, Members had discussed the reopening of 
the Town Hall, the new Trowbridge Leisure Centre Project, and working 
with Trowbridge Town Council to understand how young people’s voices 

can be heard. 

• Collective discussions were being undertaken regarding detached work 

provision and understanding how several groups can work together to 
make an impact in their communities.  

 
Councillor Mel Jacob – Addressing Climate Change and Protecting Green 
Spaces 

 

• It was confirmed that there had been lots of tree planting in the local area, 

including 3 community orchards, as a result of additional grant funding as 
well as looking at the different policies for leaving areas of long grass, 
meadows, and pollinator areas. Furthermore, a few Tree Wardens had 

been appointed and there would be a focus on how to further support 
them in the future.  

• Members were working towards a more cohesive approach to tree 
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planting between different services within Wiltshire Council and 
emphasised the importance of education within the community to ensu re 
residents understood the benefits of additional tree planting.  

• Further updates were given including community activities such as litter 
picking, bulb planting, and supporting people with cost-of-living concerns 

and waste reduction.  

• Future points of focus were noted as reviewing the EV Charging 

Consultation responses, monitoring air quality, active travel and the 
safety and ease of using cycle routes, and efficient home heating. 

 

Councillor Antonio Piazza – Supporting Low Income Individuals and Families 
 

• The Community Area Joint Strategic Needs Assessment report was 
raised, and it was noted that approximately a third of houses in 
Trowbridge were considered deprived in accordance with the 4 main 

measures of deprivation: education, health, crime, and barriers to housing 
and services. 

• It was acknowledged that the work undertaken by the Neighbourhood 
Collaborative would look to improve that statistic, but it was noted that the 
vast majority of the community were impacted by cost-of-living issues and 

Members raised concerns as to the sustainability of relying on a 
volunteer-based system during the current economic climate.  

 
Councillor Stewart Palmen – Older and Vulnerable People: Supporting 
Positive Mental and Physical Health 

 

• The work of the Neighbourhood Collaborative was raised alongside the 

positive impacts that different projects could have on communities. 

• Regular meetings were noted as being key and all Members were 

encouraged to attend and engage in future discussions to benefit 
Trowbridge residents. 

 

Councillor David Vigar – Community Safety 
 

• It was noted that although crime figures were rising, this was due to 
increased reporting and a minority of prolific offenders.  

• It was confirmed that a Retail Crime Forum was held at the Civic Centre 

which resulted in challenging but rewarding conversations, and that 
Wiltshire Police were working hard with serial shoplifters to consider 

future rehabilitation plans.  

• Although there was a meeting scheduled to discuss concerns regarding 

the multi-storey car park, it was noted that some anticipated partners did 
not attend. However, it was confirmed that the owner of Castle Place was 
in the process of conversations with Wiltshire Council concerning 

improvements to the car park. 

• Other updates included CCTV improvements, additional Speed Indicator 

Devices, and Police and community enforcement for parking and safety 
around schools and other high traffic areas. 
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57   Partner Updates 

 The Area Board received updates from the following partners: 
 

Wiltshire Police 
 

As Inspector Andy Lemon had given his apologies, Members noted the written 
update included within the agenda pack. 
 

Trowbridge Future 
 

Councillor Jo Trigg provided a brief verbal update under Agenda Item 7, Area 
Board Priority Update: Youth Engagement, Employment, and Positive Activity. 
 

Family Hub Wiltshire Council 
 

Carl Houghton, Community and Family Navigator, provided a verbal update and 
highlighted that there were Family Navigators available in libraries across the 
County for residents to speak to regarding any additional support that they may 

need. Members were also informed that there were two projects starting in 2025, 
namely: 

 

• First Aid Awareness Sessions – to be held in community libraries in 

collaboration with St John Ambulance to provide first aid knowledge to 
residents where needed. 

• Funky Foods – a series of cookery sessions throughout the County. 

 
Members queried if further information regarding the range of services available 

through the Family Hubs could be promoted within schools, and it was 
confirmed that officers would work to create an electronic flyer that could be 
distributed to parents.  

 

58   Local Highways and Footpath Improvement Group 

 The Chairman, Councillor Jo Trigg, alongside Councillor David Vigar, introduced 
the minutes and recommendations from the previous meeting of the Local 

Highways and Footpath Improvement Group (LHFIG) held on 21 November 
2024. 

 
After which, it was: 
 

Resolved: 
 

The Area Board approved the notes and recommendations of the Local 
Highways and Footpath Improvement Group meeting held on 21 November 
2024. 
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59   Urgent Items 

 There were no urgent items. 
 

60   Close 

 The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Thursday 20 February 2025. 
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